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DRAFT GENERAL MEETING MINUTES

EAST PASSYUNK CROSSING CIVIC ASSOCIATION and TOWN WATCH

Monday, April 6, 2009, 7:00 pm 

St. Agnes Continuing Care Center, 1900 South Broad Street, Philadelphia, PA

*  *  *



Board Members Present:  



Darren Fava, Board Co-Chair



Joseph F. Marino,  Board Co-Chair



Sarah Ausprich, Clean-and-Green Chair 



Josephine Cardillo,  Recording Secretary



Beth Dougherty, Grants Committee Chair



Christopher Johnson, Corresponding Secretary



Edwin Landy, Public Safety Chair



Kathy Migliarese, Marketing & Events/Membership Chair



Martha (Pat) Pitt,  Board Member At Large



Robert (Bob) Reilly, Board Member At Large



Millie Ruffino, Treasurer



Board Members Absent: 



Roger Bruno, Co-Treasurer and Board Member At Large 



Melody Damis, At-Large Member



Shawn Doyle, Board Member At Large



Margaret Kalalian,  Zoning Chair

D. Fava called meeting to order at 7:07 pm.

Agenda order changed so that tonight’s meeting started with the Order of the Day to accommodate guests not interested in hearing EPX business.

ORDER OF THE DAY - EAST PASSYUNK AVE. (EPA) GATEWAY PROJECT
· Barbara Gordon, Gateway Project Mgr., and Ren(e Gillinger of EPA Business Improvement District (BID) thanked EPX for involvement in community outreach for this project

· Large posters showing representations of vision of project were displayed for viewing by attendees.  Design, colors, theme to reflect history of Lenape Indian tribe having established trail on what is now EPA. 

· Per Commerce Dept. Rep. Roger Curran:  

· Purpose of project is to:  beautify, enhance, and make green the entrance to EPA shopping district and to promote businesses along EPA and make it more inviting and pedestrian-friendly.

· $750,000 grant from Restore Bond issue must be spent on this project by 12/09; otherwise, funds will be withdrawn.

· Streets Dept.,  PennDOT, utility companies must sign off.

· Commerce Dept. will oversee and monitor project and will ensure that reps from both EPA BID and EPX attend weekly meetings for input/review of streetscape work.

· Per Wayne Gordon, Kass Engineering and Design team:
· Will meet with Streets Dept., PECO, and the Philadelphia Water Dept. to review plans.

· Lenape Indian medallion and banners to be included in the design.

· Current existing island @ Broad, Passyunk and McKean to be made into arrow-shaped peninsula.

· Will have directional sign detailing EPA businesses.

· Will have tinted concrete in form of Chevron shape.

· Will use palette of natural materials, native grasses, boulders as benches.

· Will add trees, including flowering myrtles, to make plaza greener.

· Brick planter currently at this location will be moved across the street and set near Pretzel Factory on west side of Broad.

· This project is limited to concrete projects; cannot pay for art work.

· Assured that this project will be completed by 12/09 so that funding will not be lost.

· Citizen Concerns:
· That furniture in plaza not be such that it invites loiterers and homeless to sleep there.

· A longtime EPA merchant expressed feeling left out of this project, but was assured by J.F. Marino that all EPA businesses will be kept apprised of progress.  This same merchant also expressed dislike of obelisk/marquee.

· An EPA merchant concerned about trees damaging sidewalks was assured by planners that only city-friendly, non-destructive trees will be planted.

· EPX member expressed concern about area becoming a trash vortex, plus ongoing maintenance.

· J.F. Marino stated he does not see a Chevron pattern in drawings displayed.

· EPX member asked if no-left-turn sign will be erected on Broad Street (going south) and was assured that one will be.

· EPX member asked if EPA will be closed off during construction and was assured that there will be at least one thru-lane, which can be gained  by eliminating parking during project.

· Headhunters Beauty Salon owner expressed gratitude that this project is being done and welcomes this face lift to EPA shopping district.

Meeting now returns to routine order

Agenda approval:  

Be it moved that the agenda of the EPX general meeting of 4/6/09 be approved as submitted.  Moved by Pat Pitt, seconded by Marie Brescia.  Motion carried unanimously.

March ‘09 Minutes Approval:  

With corrections offered by J.F. Marino and noted by J. Cardillo to EPX general meeting minutes of 3/2/09, be it moved that that they be approved.  Moved by Nettie DiFlorio, seconded by Millie Ruffino.  Motion carried unanimously.

Co-chair Report/Governance Functions - Joseph F. Marino  

In addition to routine operation functions of EPX, such as web page updates, check-signing, and regular meetings with Co-Chair Darren Fava, I have the following to report:

I observed first-hand the hardest-working nonprofits board in Philadelphia accomplish at least this in April:

1)
Co-Chair D. Fava produced an EPXtravaganza poster and two flyers (regular and yard sale reservation form) and a flyer for tonight’s general meeting.  He also attended a Commerce Dept. meeting for tonight’s presentation.

2)
Our Grants Committee (B. Dougherty, S. Ausprich, J. Cardillo,


M. Kalalian, P. Pitt, and M. Ruffino) burned the midnight oil to produce enough documentation to form a small country and delivery the ancillary Corridor Grant application by its deadline.  A Herculean feat! 

3)
Clean-n-Green Chair S. Ausprich successfully coordinated and staffed EPX’s part in the Mayor’s Spring Cleanup, orchestrating several teams of street-cleaners and supplying cleaning supplies to many participating EPX residents.

4)
Assistant Treasurer and Member-At-Large R. Bruno produced the laborious 990 tax forms for EPX to file in our first year required to do so.

5)
B. Dougherty and M. Ruffino also produced EPX’s 2009-2010 PAF Grant application and submitted 2008-2009 PAF Grant Interim Report.

6)
M. Kalalian attended Standards in Excellence workshop by PA Assoc. of Nonprofit Organizations (PANO).  She also conducted several meetings in attempt to complete EPX Stories film project as our education component for this year.


7)
B. Reilly aided K. Migliarese in posting flyers throughout neighborhood for this evening’s meeting.

8)
S. Doyle delivered the new floor fun for the EPX office.

9)
K. Migliarese took photos for EPX newsletter at Mayor’s Spring Cleanup, arranged for printing of EPX oval decal stickers and EPXtravaganza posters.  Also secured fire truck and mascot for EPXtravaganza

10)
E. Landy established Google application accounts for EPX Town Watch.


Co-chair Report - D. Fava   

In addition to activities noted above, submitted a signed contract for the Newman-Goretti greening project, to be done by Composite, Inc., 

Mike LaFourno. 

Corresponding Secretary C. Johnson - Nothing to report.

Recording Secretary - J. Cardillo

Solicited EPXtravaganza bake-sale goods, asking all donors add their name to signup sheet.  So far, donors include:  Marie Brescia, Nettie DiFlorio, Dominic Falso, Jo Cardillo, Adele Veith, 

Treasurer's Report – M. Ruffino

· General Account Balance:
$2,300

· Single largest expense this month is insurance for May EPXtravaganza, which is >$1,000.

· Purchased computer and 4-in-one scanner/fax/copier/printer with PAF Grant money.  Balance of $1,288 to be used for heavy-duty EPX office printer. 

· Put down deposit of $19,400 for Newman-Goretti project.

Clean & Green (C&G) – S. Ausprich  

· Next EPX cleanup:  Saturday, 4/18/09, 10 am, Moore Street.  Volunteers to meet at office.

· Next C&G meeting:  Monday, 4/20/09, 7 pm, EPX office.

· Recycling bins still available.

· No-circular stickers available to those wishing to stop delivery of menus, flyers, et cetera.  Must register your address with the City in order to have this enforced.  

· C&G will again sell plants at upcoming EPXtravaganza.

Marketing and Events/Membership – K. Migliarese (KM)

· Welcomed new EPX membership signups this evening:  

· Al Mingroni, 1300 block of Morris

· Timothy Cabata, 1000 block of Johnston

· Andrea Miller, 1700 block of South 10th
· Ian Toner, 800 block of Mountain

· Jim Cimorell, 900 block of Fernon


· Strongly solicited volunteers for EPXtravaganza and urged everyone to add name to signup sheet.

· Next Marketing and Events meeting is Wednesday, 4/8/09, 7 pm, EPX Office.

Grants/Finance - B. Dougherty

· Submitted PAF Grant Interim Report.
· Submitted application for PAF Grant of $6,500 for next year.  If EPX wins grant, will consider buying tent with EPX logo and sound system for EPX events. 
· Submitted application for grant for greening of lot next to Cantina at Morris and Passyunk.
Public Safety - E. Landy

· Has been an uneventful month.  All walks were cancelled due to inclement weather or lack of volunteers.

· Police would like to see more Town Watch activity during hours around 3 to 4 pm when there’s a lot of youths loitering around neighborhood.

· Still working on project to get neighbors to keep outside lights on all night as a crime deterrent.  EPX Grants Committee will apply for PECO grant for purchase of bulbs and solar-powered lamps to give to EPX residents free of charge.

· Established Google application accounts for EPX Town Watch.  We have a severe shortage of volunteers.

· Next committee meeting:  Monday, 4/20/09, 8 pm, EPX office.

Zoning and Planning – M. Kalalian

1)
1917 East Passyunk Ave. - Application for Fuel, a Coffee Shop/Café


Rocco Cima plans to open up caf( in September featuring sandwiches, pannini, and coffee for eat-in and take-out.  It will be an LA-style chic caf( with a coffee bar, similar to Black’N’Brew.  The premises will seat 25.  The Zoning Board of Adjustment appeal hearing is scheduled for 5/26/09.  Mr. Cima needs approval for a use variance for take-out.  


The 1900 block of EPA received flyers but none of the affected neighbors attended the meeting.  After the presentation, the Committee agreed to support Mr. Cima’s application, and a letter of our support will be sent to the ZBA with a cc to Councilman Frank DiCicco.

2)
Fox Electric Site - The owner is constructing a party wall, as required by L&I, for the property that will serve as the sales office for the development.

3)
Public/Private Committee Meetings - The committee agreed that all presentations are open to the public.  When appropriate, the applicants can meet with the committee in private for preliminary discussions regarding projects.

4)
Procedures - The committee reviewed the Washington Square West intake form and instruction sheet for posting notices for community meetings.  It was agreed that EPX will adapt the intake form and instruction sheet for future requests for presentations.

PRESENTATION:  Philly 311, Ellie Avala, Managing Dir.’s Office

3-1-1 is Philadelphia’s new 24/7 hub of information and system for reporting quality-of-life complaints, which heretofore were reported via 9-1-1 or the City’s general information number, 686-1776.  

9-1-1 now is to be called only for police dispatch or emergencies.  

The 3-1-1 first started in Baltimore, MD, where it’s been tremendously successful and has since been instituted in around 100 other US cities.  Councilman James F. Kenney proposed the idea for Philadelphia, and Mayor Nutter and Managing Dir. Camille Barnett agreed it would be a good management tool for tracking problems from point of being reported to resolution.

How To Contact Philly 311:

· Simply dial 3-1-1 or (215-686-8686

· Visit 311 Call Center @ City Hall, Room 167

· View website:  www.phila.gov/311
Why Contact Philly 311?
· Ask a question -- anything at all related to government.

· Request action -- 311 operators submit requests for service directly to City departments like Streets and Licenses & Inspections.  All requests are also tracked to completion.

· Find a special event; e.g., up-to-date information about citywide events such as spring clean-up, parades, and more.

· Lines are open 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, 365 days a year

Old Business:

1)
Philadelphia Activities Funding (PAF) Grant

· As reported above, our Grants Committee filed interim report for last year’s PAF Grant that was awarded to EPX.

· Also as reported above, EPX submitted application for next year’s PAF Grant of $6,500.  If EPX is awarded this grant again, the funds may be used for purchase of tent with EPX logo and sound system for EPX events. 
2)
EPXtravaganza, Saturday, 5/9/09, 8 am to 3 pm:


This is one of EPX’s two main fundraisers (besides fall Art Auction) and, therefore, its success is crucial in helping keep our organization afloat.  J.F. Marino noted that EPX members could help make this year’s event a success by:

· Volunteering to help staff the event and/or

· Donating money to help defray overhead costs of event.

Announcements:   

· Thanks to EPX Hospitality Chair Jenelle Harriff for preparing this evening’s abundance of snacks and refreshments.  Donations to defray our costs are welcome.

· EPX member Alice Gongolewski announced parking passes for sale.  For $40 a year, this pass, when displayed on car dashboard, allows car to be parked in permit-parking zones.

· 1940 South 13th Street, leased to EPX through former Senator Vincent Fumo, is not on list of properties targeted by State AG’s Office.

· There will be two community meetings for a Philadelphia Pedestrian and Bicycle Plan.  The Philadelphia Planning Commission is working on a plan to find ways to make it easier, safer, and more appealing to walk and bike around the city.  The study area includes Center City, North, South, and Northwest Philadelphia.  Citizen input is solicited.  doing a study of bike paths within the city and The combined civics are hosting an evening with Senator Larry Farnese on Thursday, 4/16/09, at Newman-Goretti High School.

· Session 1:  Thursday, 4/16/09, 6:30 - 8:30 pm, Fels Community Center Auditorium, 2407 South Broad Street

· Session 2:  Tuesday, 4/21/09, 6:30 - 8:30 pm, Municipal Services Building, Rooms X, Y, Z, 16th Floor, 1401 JFK Boulevard

Adjournment:  Be it moved that the EPX general meeting of 4/6/09 is adjourned.  Moved by Joseph F. Marino, seconded by Millie Ruffino.  Motion carried unanimously, 8:35 pm

*   *   *
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